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TASK FORCE ON CONSOLIDATION MINUTES

August 21, 2013
9:00 a.m.
City Council Chamber
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Chuck Arnold, Cynthia Austin, Shannon Blankinship, Leon Carrera, Lad Daniels, Ben Davis, Wyman Duggan, Georgette Dumont, Broderick Green, Tony Hill, Betty Holzendorf, Jordan Logue, Bill Mason, Sam Mousa, Michael Munz, Jim Rinaman, Steve Rohan, Peter Rummell, Dwain Senterfitt, Kerri Stewart, Tom Taylor, Ray Treadwell, Kelli Wells, Giselle Carson (alt.), Paul Dillard (alt.)
Also: Cheryl Brown, Director/Council Secretary; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Lloyd Thurman – Task Force staff
Chairwoman Boyer called the meeting to order at 9:09 a.m. and gave welcoming remarks.  She thanked the members for their willingness to serve and stated that the overriding goal of the task force is to do what is best for the community as a whole, while recognizing the unique conditions that some parts of the community face.
The Task Force members made self-introductions and Chairwoman Boyer reviewed housekeeping details and rules of procedure.  The group will use the Council Rules to guide its procedures, including rules regarding speaker’s time.

Carla Miller, City Ethics Officer, made a presentation on the Government in the Sunshine Law and ethics requirements.  She explained that Jacksonville has had several eras of governmental corruption in the 1960s and 1980s, and problems still remain, although not of the same type.  Old style graft is no longer common, but conflicts of interest are on the increase.
Historical perspective – Bill Birchfield
Mr. Birchfield, an attorney involved in drafting the original documents of consolidation, gave an overview of the reasons for consolidation.  The community was undergoing tremendous economic and social changes in the 1960s. Changes in property taxation levels as a result of a court ruling on property appraisal standards, rampant political corruption, the indictment and conviction of public officials, and the disaccreditation of the public school system led to a crisis of public confidence and a call for action.  A group of leading citizens adopted the Yates Manifesto requesting the Florida Legislature to appoint a study commission to consider consolidation.  That commission produced the Blueprint for Improvement which was presented to the Duval Legislative Delegation for authorization of a consolidation referendum on a new city charter. A political battle ensued in the delegation between the “white hats” who supported consolidation and the “black hats” who opposed.  Compromises were made in the proposed charter to ensure its passage, including making the constitutional officers (Supervisor of Elections, Tax Collector, Property Appraiser, Clerk of the Courts, Sheriff) elected rather than appointed, making the Civil Service Board elected rather than appointed, and changing the council districts from 21 districts to 14 districts and 5 at-large representatives.
Mr. Birchfield suggested a list of topics for the Task Force to consider: 1) examine the proper degree of independence of the independent authorities; 2) look at reinstating tolls on roads and bridges; 3) review economic development incentives – he believes what makes a community economically successful is good schools and a safe community with good quality of life, not incentive packages; 4) reexamine whether the chief law enforcement officer should be elected or appointed; 5) inventory the City’s deferred maintenance needs; 6) consider utilizing the Shipyards property and the JEA Southside generating station site as riverfront parks; 7) deal with the pension issue, especially funding sufficiency for benefits; and 8) extension of the local option gas tax.
Panel discussion: Bill Birchfield, Jim Crooks, Bill Basford, Rick Mullaney, Jim Rinaman
Former City Council member Bill Basford said that the 1960s were a decade of upheaval and consolidation was controversial and had racial implications in different parts of town.  Promises were made about downtown development and infrastructure improvements that have not been fulfilled over time.  Former General Counsel Jim Rinaman said that the Local Government Study Commission was a huge step for Jacksonville and activated many people who had not been involved in local politics before and they brought a new perspective to the proceedings. The change in property appraisal standards caused many more property owners to pay taxes than had previously been the case, and they became more interested and involve in city governance.  
Retired UNF historian Jim Crooks said that a number of economic and social conditions helped lead to the consolidation movement, including race relations, objectionable odors, pollution in the river and disaccredited schools. Jacksonville had a very expensive government, with too many employees and rampant small scale corruption.  A study by Jacksonville University political scientist Joan Carver 5 years after consolidation found a mixed bag of results – many good efficiencies were achieved, but there was still dispute over how much centralization was appropriate and how that should be achieved.  The professionalism of the government increased substantially, with better public access to the halls of power.  The least successful aspect of consolidation was the anticipated redistribution of  resources within the community; poor communities often remained poor, and that poverty was often concentrated in minority neighborhoods.  Mr. Crooks suggested to the Task Force that people are more important than structure, and what really matters is how much you trust your current elected officials with the amount of power they are authorized.  As elected officials change, the comfort with the government’s structure and balance of powers will change.
Mr. Rinaman stated that for the first 10 years after consolidation, city council members were largely respected business professionals who looked on the job as a part-time civic duty and who were not beholden to special interests.  As the decades went by, a system developed of council members being re-elected to numerous terms followed by election to the state legislature, thus becoming professional politicians who are more susceptible to influence by entrenched interests.  The practice of “senatorial courtesy” also developed, with district council members routinely approving projects in each other’s districts without scrutiny.
Former General Counsel Rick Mullaney gave an overview of the pre- and post-consolidation government structures.  He explained the original 1934 state law that authorized consolidation for Jacksonville and Duval County.  Because of that 1934 authorization to create an unlimited consolidated government, Jacksonville is unique among all jurisdictions in Florida in the scope of its potential governmental powers.  Mr. Mullaney cited former Mayor Ed Austin’s critique of what made consolidation so successful - concentrated accountability and community-wide clout.  He felt that without consolidated government, Jacksonville might well not have gotten the Jacksonville Jaguars franchise, would not have passed the Preservation Project, the River City Renaissance and the Better Jacksonville Plan, all of which have made Jacksonville the city it is today. He urged the Task Force not to confuse policy failures with structural failures.

In response to a request from task force member Steve Rohan about why the City has independent authorities, Mr. Basford stated that the idea was to get qualified professionals to run the authorities as a business rather than as city departments susceptible to political influence.  He felt that over the years the authority boards have tended to become excessively deferential to the will of the executive directors and have become rubber stamps to what the staff proposes.  They need to exercise more independence and policy leadership.  Mr. Mullaney said that Jacksonville’s independent authorities are actually less independent than special purpose districts in other counties, but still can diverge from our Mayor and city council’s priorities. Mr. Rinaman returned to the theme of people versus structure.  City departments started out being very well run at the time of consolidation, but over the years politics and bad management intervened and performance suffered.
Mr. Mullaney answered questions from task force member Wyman Duggan about the history of the 1934 and 1976 state law charter amendments on consolidation. When the new Florida Constitution was adopted in 1968 just as consolidation took effect, it included the City’s 1934 consolidation authorization with its very broad potential powers.  Mr. Rinaman agreed and stated that the courts, including Florida Supreme Court, have misinterpreted the City’s charter authority and haven’t recognized the 1934 powers.
Task force member Sam Mousa agreed with earlier statements that the consolidated government never fulfilled its promises to the Northside regarding infrastructure improvements, but cautioned against comparing development levels and community assets on the Northside to those on the Southside and Mandarin, where private developers paid for the infrastructure that serves those developments and passed the cost on to the purchasers of the homes they sold. Private capital made those Southside areas what they are, not City investment.  Mr. Mousa stated that the independent authority boards are there to make decisions on a business-like basis, not having to deal with the same electoral considerations as elected officials.  They can afford to make difficult decisions without political pressure being brought to bear.  Task force member Chuck Arnold and Rick Mullaney cautioned that authority board members have a difficult balancing act to perform.  They are supposed to be independent and non-political, but then are criticized if their decisions don’t align with the visions of elected officials like the Mayor and City Council.  
In response to a question from task force member Lad Daniels, Jim Rinaman and Bill Basford stated that there was no consideration given at the time of consolidation to term limits for elected officials.  They felt that term limits tilts the balance of power in favor of city staff and attorneys who remain in their positions for years as elected officials come and go.  Mr. Basford and Mr. Rinaman advocated for extension of the local option gas tax, the implementation of which was part of the deal to remove tolls on road and bridges.  Without the revenue from either tolls or gas tax, the JTA bus system will be crippled.

The task force posed several questions to the panel regarding the Interlocal Agreements between the City of Jacksonville and the three Beaches cities and Town of Baldwin.  Jim Rinaman explained that the 1934 consolidation authorization said that consolidation would be complete and countywide, leaving only one consolidated government.  As part of the legislative compromise in getting the consolidation proposal before the voters, the Beaches and Baldwin were given the right to opt out of the overall consolidation by separate votes in each jurisdiction, which all voted to do.  The Urban Service Districts (USDs) were created as way to allow the opt-out to take place, while still allowing the four jurisdictions a measure of autonomy.  Rick Mullaney expressed the opinion that it’s hard to say exactly what the right mix of autonomy and independence is for the Beaches and Baldwin, but relations seem to be fairly good since the adoption of the Interlocal Agreements.
In response to a question about what they considered the failures or shortcomings of consolidation after 45 years, the panelists offered the following suggestions: floundering downtown development efforts, and a disconnect between the city’s neighborhoods and its downtown (suburbanites who rarely if ever go downtown and therefore don’t care much about its condition).  Rick Mullaney pointed out that mayoral vision, timing and resources play an important role.  He cited Mayor Godbold’s investments in downtown in 1986 (Prime Osborn Convention Center, Jacksonville Landing), Mayor Austin’s River City Renaissance in 1993 and Mayor Delaney’s Better Jacksonville Plan in 2000 as examples of unified mayoral/city council/ community visions coalescing to make huge investments possible.  When the next round of the “seven year cycle” occurred in 2007 the national economic downturn prevented another large scale improvement program from happening.
The panelists again mentioned the people vs. structure dynamic and noted that the founders of consolidation were more interested in solving particular problems than in devising a perfect form of government.  They proposed structures that solved the problems the multitude of previous governments faced, with the centralization of accountability and authority in the person of the mayor as one of the fundamental features.

Chairwoman Boyer stated that she would send any additional questions posed by task force members to the panelists for written responses. The next meeting will be next Wednesday, August 28th, at 9 a.m., and the task force will meet thereafter on Thursdays.  She envisions that the meetings through mid-October will be in the nature of fact finding sessions to build a base of knowledge, after which a series of town hall meetings will be held throughout the community in the evening for public input, then the group will break into subcommittees to explore particular topics in-depth.  Suggestions for meeting topics are welcomed from all members.
In response to a question from Mr. Rinaman, Steve Rohan (formerly the City’s Chief Deputy General Counsel and Ethics Officer) explained that the Government in the Sunshine law is very strict in its application even to advisory bodies such as the task force, and members may not talk to other members about any task force business other than pure logistics (when can we schedule a noticed meeting to talk?) outside of a properly noticed and recorded meeting in a place open and accessible to the general public.

Ms. Boyer noted that the task force has a web page on the City Council’s web site on which all of the information, handouts, etc. will be posted, along with links to video of the meetings held in the Council Chamber, which should always be the first choice for a meeting location whenever it is available.  She does not intend to have a public comment period as a regular feature of meetings early in fact-finding process, but will allow the public to address specific topics at future meetings when those issues are being discussed.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:54 a.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 8.23.13
5:00 p.m.

